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Written Response #1:

Letter to Arne Duncan
Jennifer Sisco-Smith

July 13, 2015

EDLD 602-97

Prof. Casperson

Dear Secretary Duncan,

Thank you for contacting me with your concerns.  I will be attending the upcoming meeting, but I wanted to also address some of the possible problems regarding our current education system with you beforehand.  I understand that the media will be expecting some definitive answers from us after we meet, but I think that first and foremost we need to keep in mind and make it clear that we are educating people, individuals with their own personalities, interests, and struggles.

That idea, in fact, may help to explain why the United States appears to be lagging behind other nations educationally speaking.  Yes, all people on Earth are individuals with their own talents and problems – that is a fact that I understand.  However, the United States was founded on the principles of individuality and freedom.  We are a melting pot.  When looking at the make up of individuals in our country versus other countries in the world, it will not take long to see how diverse we are.  This, in my professional opinion, could be a major contributing factor to explain why students in the United States, as a whole, do not perform as well as other students from other countries.  

The United States is larger both physically and in population size compared to many other nations.  Additionally, we are a nation that is diverse culturally, economically, and environmentally.  The latest data also supports my points here.  For instance, culturally speaking, there are currently just under 50 million students in the United States and of these students “white students will account for 24.8 million. The remaining 25.0 million will be composed of 7.7 million Black students, 12.8 million Hispanic students, 2.6 million Asian/Pacific Islander students, 0.5 million American Indian/Alaska Native students, and 1.4 million students of two or more races” (http://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=372).  Economically speaking, other statistics show that “in 2013, approximately 10.9 million school-age children 5 to 17 years old were in families living in poverty…[which] was higher than it was two decades earlier in 1990” (http://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator_cce.asp).  It is commonly known that economic factors play a significant role in students’ education.  If students are hungry, sick, and/or overly stressed (all of which come with living below the poverty level), then they will not perform as well in school.
These aforementioned concepts may also help us to understand why the United States lags behind other nations in education as well as why the problem has not been solved.  There is no “one size fits all” solution when it comes to education.  There are numerous factors outside of the course of the school day and outside of the realm of the education system that impact students’ education and academic performances.  Educators need to understand the groups of students they have and to develop lessons that will work best for them.  We, as representatives of the U.S. Department of Education, need to keep this in mind as well.  We need to look at what could work collectively, but also encourage input and innovation from educators who are currently in the classroom and who know their clientele best. 
There are a couple of suggestions that I have for ways to work toward improving the United States education system.  One suggestion that I feel is important is to continue working on the development of the Common Core State Standards.  We are definitely moving in the right direction with having a set of standards that all educators base their lessons on.  We need to continue working on these standards for all grade levels and subjects so that we can establish a generalized set of skills and themes that we want students to work toward achieving and understanding.  I say to keep it generalized because I by no means want us to squash an individual teacher’s innovation in his/her classroom.  As I stated previously, educators in the classrooms across the U.S. are the ones that know their clientele and what motivates and inspires them.  Teachers should still be able to try new things and develop creative and meaningful lessons all the while adhering to and working toward the standards we have set for them.  In my professional opinion, these educational standards can be very beneficial in bridging the gap between the states as far as what is expected and taught at each grade level.  By having a set of agreed upon national standards, we can ensure that American students are working toward achievement in the same skills and content knowledge no matter what state, city/town, or even school district they live in.
To that end, the use of nation-wide standardized test can be a helpful tool in determining students’ progress with the various knowledge and skills we want them to attain.  However, we need to make the standardized test something that is educationally valuable at all levels.  I propose giving a standardized test twice a year, but view it as more of a “pretest” (probably in September or October) and a “posttest” (probably in March or April).  Educators need the data from standardized tests earlier in the school year so that the students’ scores can be useful in targeting and working with students in need of remediation in particular skills.  Also, this proposal could make the standardized tests more important to students and could therefore give them more of an incentive to take them seriously.  One of the sentiments about standardized testing that I heard repeatedly from my middle school students when I was a classroom teacher was that these tests “don’t mean anything” or “don’t count”.  If that is what the students and parents believe, then those students won’t give it their best or take the tests seriously.  If we want our students to try their best on standardized tests then we cannot give them the test in May, receive the scores/data in July or August while they’re still on summer break, and hope that they had been intrinsically motivated enough to have tried their hardest.  If we are going to administer these standardized tests then educators need to receive that data when there is still time in that given school year to intervene and help students who fall short.  Plus we need for students as well as parents to see the immediate impact the students’ performances on the test have on their education in order to make the test something that is considered important to them.
When it comes to the Common Core State Standards, we need to reflect back on what I said at the start of this letter.  We are educating people each with their own interests and talents.  Our nation is a true melting pot and we cannot forget that we are educating individuals who have unique and diverse cultural as well as socio-economic needs that play an important role in their educational achievements and futures.  Each group of students is different from the next.  What works in one school with a group of students may not work in the next.  We cannot squash innovation from our educators.  In fact, we need to encourage it.  Our Common Core State Standards as well as standardized tests need to continue to reflect the themes and generalized skills we want students in particular grade levels and subjects to attain, but allow the individual educators to figure out what works best for their particular groups of students.  The U.S. education system may need some improvement, but we are making strides and moving in the right direction.

Thank you, 

                Jennifer Sisco-Smith
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